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November 7, 2022

The Honorable Cassie Franklin The Honorable Dave Somers
City ofEverett Mayor Snohomish County Executive
2930 Wetmore Ave - Suite 10 A 300 Rockefeller Ave M/S 407
Everett, WA 98201 Everett, WA 98201

Dear Mayor Franklin and County Executive Somers:

This letter serves as an official response from the Washington State Departments of
Transportation, Commerce and Washington State Patrol to a letter from the City of
Everett and Snohomish County dated Nov.3.

While the letter is addressed to WSDOT, all three of our agencies are compelled to
respond as we partner closely with local jurisdictions and service providers in our work
for the state Right of Way safety Initiative.

First, work is now underway on three sites in the City ofEverett. To date, three people
experiencing homelessness within the city on state right of way have received housing in
Everett. It is important to note that the Everett Police and city homeless coordinator took
part in those efforts and were wonderful to work with. We look forward to more of that
good work and our intent is to continue it. These are the facts.

We are deeply frustrated that the city and county did not reach out to have a
conversation with our departments prior to publishing and publicly sharing false
secondhand information across social media platforms. You attempted to shame our

agencies and accused us of transporting people experiencing homelessness across county

lines, an accusation that is patently false and offensive. What is factual is that our
contracts with Helping Hands and Volunteers of America Western Washington only
allow funds to be used to house people living unsheltered in Snohomish County. We
request a public retraction of those statements and an apology. Such accusations
undermine our collective ability to do the work the public demands and unhoused
individuals need.

As we have repeatedly shared with the public and media, there are four actions that
allow encampments to be removed from state right of way:

1. The offering of shelter and services to people living there (local jurisdiction &

service/outreach providers; funding offered by Commerce)

2. Secure storage of their belongings (local jurisdiction & service/outreach providers)
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3. Safety and security for people on site and work crews (local law enforcement &

WSP)
4. Restoration and cleanup of the property (WSDOT)

WSDOT's responsibility and expertise is limited to the last action, the cleanup of right
of way. As such we must rely on our partnerships with local jurisdictions, law
enforcement and social services when addressing any area with an encampment. And, as

we've learned repeatedly, we need safe, secure housing options and services for the

people in the encampments so they don't simply move to another outdoor space.

That is where the state right of way safety initiative comes into play. Had you contacted
us earlier, we could have provided you the following information.

The initiative began earlier this year with a legislative proviso requiring WSDOT and
Commerce to work with local governments and service providers as part of the work to
"transition persons residing on state-owned rights-of-way to safer housing opportunities,

with an emphasis on permanent housing solutions," and that the housing offered is a
"meaningful improvement over the individual's current living situation" and "well-
matched to an individual's assessed needs."

The state right of way initiative provides significant financial resources using grant
opportunities funded and managed by the Department of Commerce. This capital
infusion represents an unprecedented funding opportunity for local jurisdictions like the
city and county to augment resources to provide shelter and housing options - and is part
of the state's response to its role in this matter.

To say that the county or city are unaware of this initiative is false.

We offered both the city and the county an opportunity to avail themselves of these
funding opportunities and both chose not to do so. (See attached letter of decline from

the county.)

Commerce and WSDOT met with county and city representatives, including at one point
the Everett Deputy Mayor, to discuss this effort with the goal of convincing the city
and/or county to submit a proposal. We made clear it was the state's strong preference

that the city and or county submit a proposal. City officials ultimately did not pursue
funding opportunities.

Because the city and county did not submit a proposal, Commerce released a request for
proposals to find non-profit organizations that could work with us to move unsheltered
people off of state right of way and into housing in Snohomish County. Helping Hands
and Volunteers of America Western Washington submitted successful proposals and
were awarded funds in August. The county supported the contract awarded to
Volunteers of America Western Washington. (See attached letter of support.)
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WSDOT, Commerce and WSP sincerely want to partner with the city and county to
work together to resolve the challenges associated with encampments on state right of
way. We know from successful approaches elsewhere in the state that working together
with responsible local jurisdictions is essential to provide safe, secure housing and
service solutions for those living homeless. We - state, county and city - align in more

ways than one on the topic ofhomelessness.

Our state agencies enjoy close working relationships with the city and county. We're
puzzled by the approach taken in the letter and ultimately with media and constituents to
rely on secondhand false information as opposed to relying on the trust and good
relationships our agencies have historically enjoyed with each other. We will share this
response publicly because your public statements have generated many constituent and
media inquiries. We hope we can agree that constituents prefer to see government

working together and not taking public shots at one another. We are glad to sit down
with both the city and county to walk through the good work being done to move those
living homeless on state right of way within the city and county to housing options.

Sincerely,

<^.-^^y/^
?er Millar

iecretary, Washington State Department of Transportation

Lisa Brown
(etary, Washington State Department of Commerce

.1±.^ ^^Joh»lBatiste
f, Washington State Patrol
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